

ICAS Meeting Notes

February 4, 2010

CCC Offices

555 Capitol Mall, Sacramento
Members present. CSU: John Tarjan, Bernadette Cheyne, Diana Guerin, Barbara Swerkes, Catherine Nelson. CCC: Jane Patton, Richard Mahon, Michelle Pilati, Beth Smith. 

UC: Henry Powell, Dan Simmons, Keith Williams, Bill Jacobs (alternate for Sylvia Hurtado).

Staff present. CCC: Julie Adams. UC: Martha Winnacker, Clare Sheridan.

Absent. UC: Jonathan Alexander, Sylvia Hurtado

Guests. Steve Juarez, UC Associate Vice President and Director of State Governmental Relations; Karen Yelverton-Zamarripa, CSU Assistant Vice Chancellor for Governmental Affairs; Marlene Garcia, CCC Vice Chancellor for Governmental Relations; Jesse Cheng, UC Regent-designate; Reid Milburn, President, Student Senate for California Community Colleges
I. Chair’s Welcome and Announcements
Chair Powell welcomed ICAS members and reviewed the agenda. He reported that he made a presentation at a hearing on February 2 of the state legislature’s Joint Committee on the Master Plan. Student leaders also spoke at the hearing and it was important that everyone echoed the same message—that the state is losing its educational primacy and must pay attention to the needs of students. The single biggest concern is that due to CSU’s enrollment restrictions students who would have been admitted to the CSUs are now going to the CCCs, resulting in further pressure on under-served populations. Chair Powell reported that Academic Senate and student leaders from the three segments met yesterday with legislators and their staffs. Finally, he noted that UC has concerns about recent reports from the LAO critiquing a lack of coordination among the segments. On the contrary, ICAS represents three decades of coordination and through ICAS, faculty have solved intersegmental problems and has produced IGETC, ASSIST and the competency statements. President Patton stated that Assemblyman Ruskin understands the challenges facing higher education and that he listens. She expressed concern that a legislator suggested that the CCCs should confer baccalaureate degree and that ICAS may want to take a position stating that we should not change the mission of the CCCs or the tri-partite mission of public higher education as outlined in the Master Plan. She noted that the meetings with legislators presented an opportunity for real dialogue and the ability to answer questions, rather than just recite talking points. She suggested that it might be a good idea to have a forum with legislative staff to counter the claims made in research studies by Nancy Shulock and Mary Gill. Chair Tarjan noted that upper division courses offered are more expensive than lower division courses, so it would be unlikely that the CCC could offer such courses at a lower cost. 

II. Consent Calendar. 

1. Approval of the agenda. The agenda was approved. 

2. Approval of the December 4, 2009 Meeting Notes. The Notes were approved. 

III. Advocacy Discussion with State Governmental Relations Staff 

· Steve Juarez, UC Associate Vice President and Director of State Governmental Relations
· Karen Yelverton-Zamarripa, CSU Assistant Vice Chancellor for Governmental Affairs

· Marlene Garcia, CCC Vice Chancellor for Governmental Relations
Marlene Garcia, CCC Vice Chancellor for Governmental Relations, noted that it has not been common for faculty to join together, so intersegmental advocacy is particularly effective. She stated that a crisis also is an opportunity. She believes that the universities have sent a message that higher education matters and pointed to the governor’s budget proposal, which provides more funding to education than to other sectors. At the national level, President Obama has made college graduation a priority and has linked it to economic recovery. Turning to advocacy, she emphasized that it is vital to know your audience and to tailor your message. She cautioned faculty not to oppose an idea because it may set a precedent. While we must adhere to core principles, we also must be perceived as being responsive and reasonable. Lately, she has been fielding questions from legislators on easing transfer. Finally she encouraged local advocacy efforts, since legislators are responsive to their communities.

Karen Yelverton-Zamarripa, CSU Assistant Vice Chancellor for Governmental Affairs, began by noting that joint advocacy has been very effective. She said we must find a way to hold legislators accountable to their local communities. However, she emphasized that lobbying legislators in Sacramento is only one segment of an advocacy effort; we must also reach out to communities and voters to convince them of the value that higher education provides to the state. The public generally views higher education as a personal benefit, not as a public good or as a right, like K-12 education. She urged faculty to participate in advocacy efforts at the district level along with students, parents and staff. Second, have a clear objective and common message emphasizing two or three core issues and do not deviate from it; do not get distracted by new issues introduced by legislators. Even legislators who are supportive of education may vote to cut education because the alternative is to cut CalWorks, Healthy Families, and other social safety net programs. She observed that legislators understand issues relating to access and affordability, but the budget solutions that they favor impinge upon quality. The Academic Senates can help them understand the critical role of quality at our universities. She advised following up with information if asked a question at a meeting, and also holding them accountable for their decisions. If they say they will vote in favor of something and do not do so, call them and ask why. They will know you are paying attention. 

Steve Juarez, UC Associate Vice President and Director of State Governmental Relations, noted that a budget deficit of $60-70 million remains in this fiscal year, so the solutions to this year’s budget gap will be an indication of prospects for next year. He stated that on April 27 there will be an Intersegmental Advocacy Day on which all stakeholders will be invited to come to Sacramento to support higher education. We will emphasize higher education’s contributions to the economy and urge legislators to keep faith with the governor’s State of the State address. He also observed that legislators “live by anecdote” and perceive textbook affordability as a real problem. He asked if ICAS can take leadership on this issue. He also noted the need to educate legislators about what we are doing to encourage transfer and what it will take to make a more effective transfer system. 

IV. Advocacy Coordination & Planning with Student Representatives

· Jesse Cheng, UC Regent-Designate

· Reid Milburn, President, Student Senate for CA Community Colleges 

Reid Milburn, President of the Student Senate for California Community Colleges (SSCCC), reported that her organization represents nearly 3 million students at 110 different colleges through 30 senators. The organization is all-volunteer, with no paid staff, but it receives funding from the Chancellor’s office. While they have few resources, they do have people power. It has organized a “March in March” on March 22 in partnership, for the first time, with the CSU student association and is organizing several “Follow-up Fridays” on which students will lobby their local legislators. They plan to make an effort to keep students engaged during the summer when the budget decisions are made. SSCCC also has organized a cadre of students to issue “rapid response” emails to flood the Capitol. The SSCCC’s Capitol Response Team wears blue ribbons on their lapels to signify their support for the CCCs. It is an inexpensive, easy way to identify themselves as community college students. They also plan to participate in the intersegmental lobbying effort on April 27. She reported that for the first time in six years, a student appointed by the governor will sit on the CCC’s Board of Governors. 

Jesse Cheng, the UC Regent-designate, who in the past has been part of the UC Student Association (UCSA), pointed to several efforts to better engage students and the public in the campaign for funding higher education. For example, CalPIRG will launch a campaign, “What’s Your Plan?” which will ask gubernatorial candidates to answer the question: What’s your plan for higher education? The student Democrats are asking candidates to pledge funding for higher education. UCSA plans to conduct a voter registration drive on campuses; in 2008 they registered 42,000 students. Students also plan to visit every legislator on March 1.  

V. Master Plan for the Health Sciences

· Dan Simmons, UC Academic Senate Vice Chair

UC Vice Chair Dan Simmons stated that ICAS could play a key role in exploring the notion of a Master Plan for Health Sciences. He suggested that a faculty-led effort to look at state workforce needs in the health sciences and to catalogue programs that already are offered could be a valuable starting point. UC did a study of workforce needs in the health sciences and enrollment planning within UC a few years ago. This also would be a way to resolve questions intersegmentally about applied degrees in the health sciences area, including applied doctorates. He suggested forming a subcommittee of two faculty members from each segment with interest and expertise in health education. When appropriate, the committee could be expanded to include senior administrators in health education. Members spoke in support of the idea, stating that it would be a good role for ICAS, and suggested that if the approach works, it could be used as a model for Master Plans in other professional programs such as education. A member expressed concern that it would be a large project and inquired whether ICAS could join other initiatives in place to insert the faculty voice. A member noted that the effort could also facilitate course coordination across the segments. 

ACTION: ICAS unanimously endorsed establishing a task force to explore the possibility of forming a faculty-led effort to write a Master Plan for the Health Sciences, with Dan Simons serving as chair. 

VI. Reports from Senate Chairs
· Jane Patton, President, Academic Senate, CCC
· John Tarjan, Chair, Academic Senate, CSU
· Henry Powell, Chair, Academic Senate UC
Jane Patton, President of the CCC Academic Senate
President Patton reported that enrollment continues to be a challenge for the CCC. While the system does not restrict access, it has curtailed enrollment by slashing sections and cancelling summer sessions. She stated that educating transfer students is not its only mission; it also provides career technical education, Associate degrees and certificates, and adult education. Following up on her report at the last ICAS meeting, Patton reported that the CCC is making progress on establishing a system to ensure that students are prepared for courses with the appropriate pre-requisites. The Chancellor’s office secured a grant for exploring common placement assessments instruments; currently each college chooses its own assessment and if students move to another college, they have to take another assessment. Finally, she reported that the CCC Senate’s plenary session will be held on April 15 and 16.

John Tarjan, Chair of the CSU Academic Senate,  

Chair Tarjan reported that CSU changed its residency requirements to be in alignment with UC’s. CSU also is challenged by capacity and enrollment management. He summarized the Early Start program, whose goal is to ensure that students are proficient before entering. Students who are not will be required to take coursework the summer prior to enrollment. CSU also is spearheading an effort to improve graduation rates. Presidents have been given the authority to initiate graduation if a student has completed all of the requirements. Every campus must improve its graduation rate by 6 basis percentage points, even if they already are in the top quartile. One aim is to close the achievement gap. On the budget, he reported that layoff notices went out, even to tenured faculty, and that he expects another 10% fee increase. Tarjan announced that the CSU Senate passed a resolution approving the C-ID project. He noted that the position of faculty trustee remains vacant; the governor has not made an appointment. Finally, he stated that the Compass Project, which supports learning communities, internships, peer mentoring, and faculty-student collaboration on research, is seeking additional support to broaden to more campuses and cooperate with the CCCs. 

Henry Powell, Chair of the UC Academic Senate,  

Chair Powell reported that UC is continuing to get pressure from advocacy groups regarding its new eligibility policy. He reported on the meetings and process of the UC Commission on the Future. The first round of recommendations of its Working Groups will be released in March. He also noted that several recent reports from the Legislative Analyst’s Office have been critical of intersegmental cooperation and encouraged ICAS to develop a response to the LAO. He suggested that ICAS invite the LAO staff to attend a future ICAS meeting. Chair Patton suggested developing a one-pager to highlight ICAS products.

VIII. Briefing Papers on Issues in California Public Higher Education

· Richard Mahon, CCC Academic Senate and CCC Curriculum Chair
Richard Mahon stated that the aim of the briefing papers is to highlight ICAS’ accomplishments and that the papers need a common structure and format. Members suggested developing a briefing aimed at more knowledgeable audiences; developing ones on intersegmental transfer and major preparation; adding a section on what remains to be done; noting if resources are needed (e.g., to upgrade ASSIST); listing the accountability efforts we already do (e.g., Voluntary Student Accountability system, program review, accreditation); listing university responses to legislation; and writing an FAQ explaining why seemingly simple solutions would not work, e.g., why can’t you all teach the same curriculum? The group agreed that each briefing should begin by contextualizing the topic, stating why we are writing about it. Through a series of bullet points (using links for further information, when appropriate), it should focus on things that already work, and then outline what remains to be done and what help we will need to accomplish the goals. Bernadette Cheyne (CSU) volunteered to write a briefing on Standardization. Briefings should be developed on access, capacity, and learning assessment. 
IX. Transfer Issues

A. Common General Education Curriculum

· Jane Patton, CCC Academic Senate President

· Keith Williams, UC Academic Senate and UCEP Chair

Keith Williams reported that Sue Wilbur, Director of Admissions at UC, and Ken O’Donnell, Associate Dean of Academic Program Planning at CSU, are interested in revisiting the topic of having one general education curriculum rather than two (IGETC for UC and GE Breadth for CSU). He stated that given the pressures for standardization and for simplifying transfer, ICAS should address this topic. The two administrators identified six areas where there are discrepancies. A member noted that a Task Force recently examined this idea, and while the faculty were amenable to the idea, the systemwide administrations were not in favor of it. Members agreed to address this issue in more depth at the next ICAS meeting.

B. C-ID & LDTP Updates
· Michelle Pilati, CCC Academic Senate Vice President
· Barbara Swerkes, CSU Member-at-Large
Michelle Pilati reported that the C-ID committee has finalized descriptors for agriculture. They are currently reviewing courses in Accounting, Communications Studies, History and Sociology. They also are improving the technology used to facilitate the process of reviewing course outlines. Only CCC and CSU faculty are providing input; they hope to get UC faculty approval but do not want to delay the project. The C-ID committee is seeking endorsement by all three segments and by ICAS. Pilati stated that the legislature is requesting intersegmental coordination to facilitate transfer. C-ID offers a way to accomplish this with faculty control over the process.
Barbara Swerkes stated that the CSU Senate passed a resolution urging faculty to participate actively in C-ID descriptor development and review. Any faculty member may comment on the descriptors on the website. LDTP is maintaining ten high-demand disciplines where there is comparability in program requirements and may add five additional disciplines. LDTP sends a message to students about what courses count for graduation. It aims to reduce the number of super-seniors. She stated that faculty should continue to accept LDTP agreements through summer 2012. By fall 2012, all LDTP courses should all have C-ID numbers.
C. ASSIST Update

· Jeff Spano, Chair, ASSIST Executive Management Oversight Committee (via email)

The ASSIST team has been working to fill the program manager position vacated in July 2008, and is moving forward on ASSIST Project Next Generation, which is a major update of the ASSIST software application and database. The program manager positions should be filled by March. The Executive Management Oversight Committee is developing an RFP to hire a vendor to do the software update, and it recruited a contractor to lead the RFP development process. The draft RFP is planned for early fall, followed by publication and vendor response evaluation by the end of the year. The project design phase will being in 2011. 

X. Advocacy Brochures

· Beth Smith, CCC Treasurer
Beth Smith noted that while ICAS requested two brochures aimed at different audiences, the subcommittee opted to produce one that is usable by all constituencies. ICAS members made suggestions regarding the brochure. Julie Adams volunteered to investigate pricing for printing.

XI. New Business—Science Competency Statement
· Bill Jacobs, UC Vice Chair of BOARS
Bill Jacobs stated that the Science competencies have not been revised since 1986 and are in dire need of updating; they include nothing on earth, environmental and space sciences or computer science. Furthermore, the Department of Education asked us to revise the natural sciences standards. Jacobs volunteered to develop a recommendation for the composition of the group, including representatives from high schools and the California Department of Education. He will follow the model of the math competency standards, but the committee necessarily will be larger. Julie Adams volunteered to investigate grant funding from the Chancellors’ offices for this effort. Richard Mahon asked whether it is time to develop an ICAS competency statement on writing and communications skills. 
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